HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JULY 28, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, July 28, 2020. 

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – May 18, 2020

Regular Session – June 23, 2020

Regular Session – July 9, 2020

Regular Session – July 14, 2020

Regular Session – July 16, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	#6
	$ 219,956.60 

	Vendor Warrant
	#7
	$ 621,908.73 

	Withholding Warrant
	#8
	$   75,815.34

	Ambulance Commitment

from 7/6/20 – 7/12/20
	for
	$   41,098.42

	Ambulance Commitment

from 7/13/20 – 7/19/20
	for
	$   26,836.33


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	#9 
	$   43,616.03


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	MMA (FY21 membership) …………………………....................

National Grid (Town Hall electricity) …………………………...
	$ 1,059.00

$ 1,326.28
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Anonymous Letter 

The office has received an anonymous letter mentioning several employees either by name or with sufficient description to identify them therefore Seelig does not recommend the Board read or discuss the letter tonight.  If the Board wants to at a future meeting it should provide a date and then the agenda item for that meeting can reflect this information.  Millias said the reasonable thing to do is to inform those who were mentioned in the letter and said as a rule anonymous letters are just what they are anonymous.  He said that they take it up at their next meeting and if someone owns up to it that would be okay.   Garron agrees and said the problem is the letter was not signed therefore they cannot speak to the person about the issues they addressed.  Copies of the letter will be given to the BOS and then they can decide what they want to do.  
Helicopter Ban Request from Conservation 

The Conservation Commission has proposed a ban on helicopters spraying the cranberry bogs from May 1st to October 1st on the weekends.   Seelig has contacted Attorney Mayo for comments but he thinks that it is unlikely that any by-law the Town might pass would be acceptable by the Attorney General’s Office.  He is recommending that either the Commission or the BOS hold a meeting with the cranberry bog owners and neighbors/interested parties to try and work things out.  

Millias asked if it was any particular bog and Gerald Fitzgerald, Conservation Member, said Pine Street.  He said that the spraying, which he has no problem them doing, is always done on the weekends and asked why not during the week.  Millias thought that it was reasonable to ask the bog owners to come in.  
Rodney’s Kitchen – 416 Plymouth Street
An application for a Common Victualler license has been submitted.  The owner, Mr. Maloney, will be in on August 11th to meet with the Board.  There will be take-out and outdoor dining.  
ABCC Advisory

The advisory allows for on-premises license holders to sell mixed drinks with take-out orders during the State of Emergency or to February 28, 2021.  The license holders have been notified by McSherry.  

Planning Board Reorganization

The office has received a memo from the PB regarding the reorganization of its Board.  

Beautification Resignation – Nancy Botelho

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously accepted, with regret, Nancy Botelho’s resignation from the Beautification Committee, effective immediately.  

A letter will be sent her thanking her for serving on the committee.  

163 Plymouth Street

Member of the Board of Health, Alan Dias has been in touch with the mortgage company about cleaning the above property.  
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1/12 Budget

The Board has previously approved this at an earlier meeting.  It is in the mail folder for the record.  

58 Pine Street North
Selectmen Andrews has requested the following:

a. that the BOS receive copies of all documents and correspondence from Chris Carmichael concerning 58 Pine Street North and any other property for which he is acting as building inspector and zoning enforcement officer. 
b. In the future any employee doing work for the town have an email address created for that person including Mr. Carmichael.

c. The Board receive copies of all permit applications and permits associated with the properties mention above.  
Seelig read the following from his notes:

He is willing to follow the directives of the Board in connection with the requests but would like official decisions from the Board on these matter because of the possible conflicts of interest and statements made by Town Officials. 
Unless the Board decides that it wants copies of all future correspondence and documents for all development in Halifax (this can be done but it will be cumbersome), then for (a) and (c) the Board should vote to make those requests and enter to the record its reasons for requesting this information for only these properties.

For (b), the Board should specify which employees this directive should cover.  All paid employees in all departments (aside from the elementary School)? Members of all boards and commissions (elected, appointed)? Contractors who have a specific relationship with the Town (own Counsel Lawrence Mayo or labor counsel Michael Gilman as they are paid directly as contrasted with land use counsel Amy Kwesell for which the Town pays K-P Law, not Attorney Kwesell).  If the Board decides to limit the request to an e-mail address for Mr. Carmichael, the Board should include, for the record, the reason why the request is limited to Mr. Carmichael.

Selectman Andrews also asked whether the property owner for 58 Pine Street North is paying the costs for Mr. Carmichael’s work.  The property owner is not.  The property owner is being charge for any permits on the same basis as any other property owner.  There are occasions when the Building Inspector needs to consult with others for specific types of buildings due to their nature (for instance, large buildings might require a special review due to structural issues and/or sprinkler systems).  However, while that additional cost is borne by the applicant, it is due to the specific nature of the building, not the applicant.

The Board could, if it wished to, modify the building permit fee schedule to include a stipulation that if the building inspector is not overseeing zoning determinations (for which there is no fee) and building permits (based on the fee schedule), that the applicant must pay for all third-party costs.

However, that might be seen as disparate treatment as the Town’s fee schedule is based on such factors as the value and/or size of the building, not the number of hours or the cost (based on the number of hours worked and any other factors) for review, inspections, etc.  If the Board wishes to change the fee schedule to this basis, then it could do so, but I recommend working with the Building Inspector (along with the Wiring Inspector, Plumbing Inspector, and Gas Inspector) to determine how to formulate a new schedule and how to document the hours spent on any particular permit.  In addition, the Board will have to determine whether an application for a zoning determination or like matters will have a fee attached to the application.
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Setting this aside, if the Board decides that the applicant must pay for the costs of Mr. Carmichael’s work, I recommend that the Board consult with Town Counsel before any final decision is made as requiring the applicant to pay an amount other than the amount listed on the fee schedule might be illegal.   

Andrews explained that he is requesting this because the town does not have this information, meaning that if he asked to see this information from the Building Department it is not available because Carmichael has it and as an employee of the town the town should have a copy of all his emails pertaining to what the town is asking him to do.  He further said that we asked him to do a zoning determination for something else and we should have had an email address and that we should be providing email addresses, so the town is in possession of the public record.  Seelig asked will this be for all employees and he said yes.  He then asked is this would include Attorney Mayo and Gilman and Andrews said if the are subject to public record request then yes Seelig said this is up to the Board.  Andrews asked Seelig how are public records are being held right now in other words how do we know if Carmichael gets an emails from anyone regarding this matter we appointed him to or any other matters and Seelig said he does not know but can ask.  He further said that there is nothing preventing someone who is an employee of the town from using their personal email for public purpose so if someone asked for all public records in terms of emails that Carmichael received or sent regarding 58 Pine Street North Seelig would relay that request to him and he in turn would have to turn over those records.  This is no more or less than any other town official has used a non-public email address for town purposes.  Andrews asked what happens if/when Carmichael’s relationship ends with the town how does the town get those records in the future Seelig said you could ask him for a copy of the records.  Andrews explained that it is not specific to the Selectmen’s records but the town’s records therefore the Building Department should have a record of all those.  
Again Seelig said that if the Board wants him to do that he is happy to do it but as he mentioned the conflicts of interest have been brought up against this property and about other subject properties in the area, therefore it is better for the Board to direct him then for him to make that decision and be responsible for making that decision.  He reports to the Board in this matter and if the Board directs him to take a certain action he will.  
Andrews asked what the correct motion would be so that the town starts to capture and retrieve the previous emails for all employees of the Town.  Seelig said if dealing with Carmichael that is simple but for everybody else who has worked for the town he would have to ask them for a copy of every email they ever sent not using a town email address, which would go back to when emails started.   Seelig said that if this is what the Board wants then limits will need to be placed and suggested that a directive be in place that no town official, employee etc. use a non-town email address for town purposes.   In essence you are now saying that a town official who do not report to the BOS must follow that order, this will need to be run by Attorney Mayo to see if the BOS has the mandate to make this directive.  He is not saying it is a bad idea but enforcing it may be difficult.  
Andrews asked how does someone get an email address and Seelig said they go through IT Department, which is simple but the problem is saying to someone that they are prohibited from using their own personal email address if relevant to the town’s business and enforcing it.  There are Boards and Committees that do not report to the Board of Selectmen and he does not know what jurisdiction/enforcement authority the BOS has with those Boards and Committees.  Andrews understand what he is saying about the enforcement but said if we do not start retaining the data then we don’t know what data we don’t have.  

Millias said he wants to disclose that he has an interest in the property at 58 Pine Street North so he speaking as a private citizen  and asked does it stop there or should they be looking at phone records as well.  Andrews did not know if public records requires that.  
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Seelig thinks calls are public records and if you are using a cell phone the records of the cell phone (if there is one) shows a list of calls made.  Calls made on a town cell phone generally are public record as the person it is issued to does not own the phone, the town does who in essence owns the data but there are a number of exceptions such as police officers.  Millias was thinking more on the lines of office phones and Seelig said there may not be any record because all the phones shows is incoming and outgoing calls, who called and time and date but nothing about what the call was about.  

Millias then said he was recusing himself and Andrews and Garron can discuss the issue.  
Garron asked if we can require people to do that how far back are we going to go or are we going to do this going from this point on.  but first have to see if it is legal.    Andrews said the easiest thing is doing it going forward.  Garron suggested waiting until they talk to Attorney Mayo and questioned if it can be enforced because it is kind of like quarantining for 14 days if you go out of State … how is that enforced and how do you know if someone has gone out of town.  Andrews said there is a fine associated with that and assumes there would be a fine associated with violating public records law.  Garron then said how would know unless someone “rats” them out or how do you know the person fill out the form they were supposed to fill out.  Andrews said when he was on the Finance Committee he did not have a town email and all that data should have been captured for the town of look back on whatever was not captured by the meeting notes.   Garron agrees people need to be accountable for their actions when using town equipment but feels they don’t want to overextend what we are trying to do.  

Seelig said he could work with Cesar (IT person) and see how many email addresses need to establish.  If you are going to have a policy that town employees along with everyone else, use only town issued email addresses he will need to talk with Attorney Mayo on how it would be enforced.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Justin & Jeanne Donahue – Extension of Trailer Permit 

The Donahues came in to request a six extension on their existing trailer permit.  Millias understood that dealing with insurance companies does take some time and the request was warranted.     
Moved by Garron and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve an extension of Building Permit #20-161 for a temporary trailer to be used for residential purposes on property located at 87 Plymouth Street.  This extension expires on February 16, 2021.

In closing Seelig mentioned to the Donahues to contact the Selectmen Assistant no later than December 1st should they need another extension.  
Susan Lawless – 6-Month Review as COA Director
Lawless started by saying that things are going well and despite the pandemic they have continued some of their services.  Just this week they started outdoor events under the tent on the front lawn.  They cannot serve food due to the guidelines and she does not see them opening the building until next year due to it being so small - the seniors understand this.  They have used this time to paint, get rid of stuff and install new appliances.  Things that could be donated she has donated.  She has put an exercise program on Cable for those who cannot get out.  Zoom has not been a big hit, but she has help those who are interested navigate it.   Millias said that she has had to handle so much during extraordinary times, and she added that the staff has been great, and have adjusted.    
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

58 Pine Street North (continued)

Seelig said if the Board wants copies of all documents for only 58 Pine Street North and/or associated properties adjacent where Carmichael made a zoning determination then he wants the direction from the Board for him to do so.  Andrews asked if the documents and information Carmichael used to make that determination available in the Building Department and Seelig said he believes they are and can find out.  Andrews said his request would be that the information is retained by the town so if the building department has it the Board of Selectmen does not need to have it he just wants the town to have possession of it.  Seelig knows for 58 Pine Street North properties all those records are with the Building Inspector so someone could come in and ask for a copy and/or examine the file.  He can check to see 0 Pine Street North has any documents as he knows Carmichael made a zoning determination and again the building office would have those. 

Seelig asked the Board if they wanted to make changes to the fee schedule or do they want to change what the applicant for 58 Pine Street North is paying.  Andrews thinks that information was requested because he didn’t know what it was.  Garron did not see any reason to change the fees.  Andrews was fine with that as long as we treat all conflicts the same.  
Marilyn’s Landing Truck Complaints

Seelig has informed Marilyn’s landing and the staff will notify all contractors to avoid Laurel & Circuit Street.  He has checked with OCPC and traffic counts were taken at the intersection to the two roads within the last two years.   These counts can be used for a weight limit/truck exclusion for the two roads.  Past practice has been that the Board holds a public hearing/forum and notifies the residents before deciding.  Garron thinks they should pursue weight limit/truck exclusion and asked if they could reach out to the resident who complained and Seelig said he will get in touch with him to see if the trucks are still going by.  He also will set something up for August 28th.
Bud’s Goods

A letter has been sent to Cannabis Control Commission stating that the Town could not make a zoning determination based on the lack of being given a copy of the application 

Qualified Immunity 
A Boston law firm with past experience in municipal matters sent out a brief concerning the proposed State legislation and the issue of qualified immunity.  Also received were comments from the Bridgewater Police Chief.  Garron asked what qualified immunity is and Seelig said the idea is to give immunity to public officials in situations where the law is unclear and does not give them adequate guidance.  He said there is debate on how far that immunity should go meaning that it is not based on a person’s belief that their actions are legal but based on a reasonable defendant’s belief that the action would be legal.  This legislation would not be just applicable for police officers but to all town officials and employees.  
CARES Act – Possible Projects

Seelig was not able to get to this but did say that he received a number of submissions.  It may be brought up at this Thursday’s COVID meeting (July 30th).  
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4 Upton Street

The Board has received a request from a person who is interested in purchasing the above property.  This is the same property the BOS asked Seelig to get an RFP to demolish the building.  He is still working on that and has spoken to the building inspector and they both agreed given the town’s zoning by-laws concerning abandonment that if the person razed the building they would not be able rebuild as the use has been abandoned for 2 years.  This has been presented to the Board in the past and they have been inclined to submit a change in the zoning by-law that would establish a special permit process so that use could be established.  This is a sub-standard lot, but it was 40,000 square feet there would not be an issue.  A one family house would not be able to be built and the only parties interest in buying the lot would be an abutter, who probably would say they are not going to pay the back taxes and might only pay $1 for it because no one else would be looking at buying it as they can’t do anything with it.  Andrews said we have zoning in place so if someone abandons the use the town takes it for foreclosure we sell it off so someone who can add it to their land where it will become more conforming.  Seelig said if that is the case the town will loss money on the back taxes owed – he will check with the collector to see what is owed in back taxes.  Andrews said it is assessed for $167,000 (he checked on the computer).  Seelig will continue working on the RFP for razing the building, get the figure on what is owed for taxes and will contact the person  who is interested in the property explaining what the Board is intending to do and that they are to in a position to sell it.  
Town Meeting Location

Kingston will be beholding their Town Meeting at the K1 at the Kingston Collection on August 8th.  KC has offered the same space to us.  Seelig is checking on the cost and asked the BOS if they had an interest in having it there.  Garron sees a problem in people commuting to the site and Andrews thought the same.  Millias said it is going to be hard enough to get quorum to begin with.  Garron asked Seelig to look at the cost for an alternate place. 

On a side note Andrews stated that an article came out today that the State is going to pass a budget to get us to the end of October and then figure out the rest of the year.  Seelig plans on having a financial team meeting later next week to talk about options because if we want the bills out we cannot wait forever.  Estimated bill can be sent out but that complicates dealing with budgets but also a hassle for the Board of Assessor’s and Collectors Office because we will have an estimated bill in November 2020 that will be different in May 2021, which will infuriate people.  Andrews does not see anything else they can do than to send an estimated bill.  
Andrews asked Seelig if he knew if they were going to pass the local aid any earlier and he said he did not get any sense of that happening.  

21 Plymouth Street – Pole Re-location
The office continues to receive emails from Scott Clawson about the possible re-location of a pole near his property.  National Grid has not submitted anything, therefore there is nothing the Town needs to do at this time.  

New Travel Order for the Commonwealth

This has been put on the agenda for the BOS meeting on July 30th.  Copies of the order have been given to the Board.  

Aldana Road Properties

The office is working with Frank Basler and Joan Pierce to gather all the original documents for the filing at the Registry of Deeds.  
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Audio/Visual/IT Proposal for Town Meeting 

A proposal from East West Associates (this firm set up Plympton’s Town Meeting) came in at $6,015.  Seelig asked if the Board wanted to proceed with this – he said the fee could be covered under COVID.  They will talk more about this on July 30th. 

Audio/Visual/IT Proposal for Regular Board/Committee Meetings 

Seelig asked East West Associates to put a proposal together for a complete portable system.  The reasoning behind this is because this (pandemic) will be going on for months and meeting will constantly be taking place and also for public hearings that need to happen.  The price came in at $14,597.17 for a wired microphone system and $20,694.80 for a wireless one.  Seelig thinks this also could be covered under COVID and given the cost he will have to go out to bid.  
DESE Additional Guidelines 

Seelig has been talking with his colleagues and there may be districts who are thinking about bypassing the DESE regulations/directives.  He was on a conference call and it was said they are looking at the educational directives as recommendations and the health policy directives as enforceable and if a district does not want to follow the health directives they may intervene with MA Department of Public Health and the local BOH to ensure that those measures are being followed.  Andrews said DESE is requiring 3-feet of distancing if students wear masks and are facing forward; desks at 6 feet but are questioning if it is center to center or edge to edge; guidelines on the school bus where the capacity is down to 1/3 and are requesting that there be bus monitors on every bus costing $27,000 for each bus.  He said the cost to double run the buses each day for 90 days is $450,000 for the High School and for all of the elementary schools it is $450,000.  A survey is going to be sent out to see who may be willing to waive their seat on the bus and the parents will drive their children to school.  From Andrews perspective the hybrid is a nightmare and Millias said there is no good answer.  Andrews said if we do double bus rounds what do we do with the kids who get dropped off first and are waiting 35 minutes for the next group.  Administration is recommending hybrid.  Plympton voted to keep the 6-foot requirement until Phase 4 and is leaning toward all remote.  Here in Halifax 61% say go back to school split between 3 parents saying they are okay with 3 feet apart okay with 6 feet apart; 7% said no and 30% were unsure.  They are thinking about doing another survey where it is yes or no.  There are many questions and then there is the financial restrictions – can we come up with the $450,000 to bus the kids out of COVID.  He is unsure what the correct decision is – 30% of teachers said they want to teach in school; 30% wanted to do remote and 30% did not know.  They are concerned about safety, going back, kids being exposed and kids wearing masks all day long.  Kindergarteners and first graders do not have to wear masks but are required when on the bus.  Another thing he said was that the school is not required to provide masks for every student but need to have enough incase a student does not have one – hence we might as well buy masks for every student.  Then the question is what kind of masks and who can and cannot wear them.  For those who cannot go back under DESE guidelines we have to provide online programs for them bring on the issue of adding more teachers.  Millias said do we not open school, and everyone does it from home but then that causes issues for parents who need to go to work.  Andrews said the hybrid policy is that group A goes to school Monday & Tuesday and then group B goes Thursday & Friday.  Wednesday no one goes to school except the teachers where they have a prep period half the day and second half they teach from home.   The problem is that you are teaching the same class Monday & Tuesday on Thursday & Friday but at the same time you need to be giving remote lesson to those students not in the class.  This may work at the Middle and High school because they rotate classes, but Andrews cannot see it working at HES.  All three plans need to be sent in Thursday night and then on August 4th a decision will be made on what plan we are going to move forward with which will be sent to DESE for them to approve.  
Selectmen Meeting – July 28, 2020




                                     Page 9
Garron questioned why are we sending three plans in because in the end DESE will be telling you what to do and Andrews said lets say we go back to school and we work out the logistics COVID number increases we either have to go with Hybrid model or full remote.  Garron then asked what happens if an individual tests positive and Andrews said if someone in the school does test positive that most parents are not going to send their kids and teachers are not going to show up and the school will be closed for 14 days and go straight to remote learning.  The best thing is to pick something soon so everyone is aware of the plan and parents can start planning.   Garron agreed in picking a plan and modified it as we see fit.  Andrews further said every classroom has to have a window open throughout the day this also has to be done on the buses.  He is not sure if every classroom in Middle and High school have windows.  He is overwhelmed and encourages everyone to Google him to attend the meeting on Thursday.  Millias said there is no good scenario and Garron said there is no simple answer.  
Lingan Street Beach – Logs & Loam
The logs have been removed but the loam is still there.  Seelig has contracted Park Commission member, Tom Schindler, about this. 

MA Selectmen Association Meeting

There is going to be a Municipal Finance 101 Workshop on August 19th from 2 pm to 3 pm.  

Additional Special Town Meeting 

Should the BOS decided to have an additional STM Articles for a sidewalk and accepting Pasture Lane will be on it.  The Board could delay on making a decision until their meeting on August 11th – there still will be time to post assuming there will be a Town Meeting on the September 12th.  Millias and Andrews were fine with waiting August 11th to decide.
Marijuana Retail Store 

Steven Bowman of Centerpoint Safe Company has an appointment to met with the selectmen about a possible store at the Industrial Park.  Seelig informed him of the day care center near by which restricts  the use of the properties within a 500-foot radius from the property line.  

100 Lake Street
Alan Dias thinks that the only problem is that the mortgage company needs to register the property.  The original complaint was about trash.  Seelig will follow up on this with Dias.  

Pasture Lane

The Planning Board and Attorney Mayo are working with the interested parties to complete the necessary work on the road.  Seelig stated that Alan has been in contact with Gordon R. Andrews (member of PB).
Lingan Street Beach No Parking Signs

Resident, Ray Bearce, is recommending that the Town install signs with stronger “no parking” language at the beach parking area in order to prevent non-residents from parking there.  Police Chief Chaves and Park Commissioner Tom Schindler have been given copies of his letter for their thoughts.  Garron said that if they cannot park on the grassy area that would lead people to park along Lingan Street between 4th & 5th Avenue.  Seelig suggested that “no parking signs also be place along Lingan Street for that section.  Millias thought that was appropriate. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to place a sign at the Lingan Street beach stating no parking - only for resident with stickers “violators will be fined” and no parking signs from  4th to 5th Avenue on Lingan Street.
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Family Medical Leave 

Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to grant Robert Feldman’s request for Family Medical Leave beginning August 18, 2020 and extending to September 1, 2020. 
Animal Control Officer Applications 

Seven applications have been received.  Copies will be made for the BOS and Police Chief Chaves for them to review and maybe narrow it down to who they might want to interview.  Interviews can be done at an additional meeting seeing as the agenda for August 11th is already full.  

Heating & AC Project

Maintenance Director, Scott Materna, has received two estimates ($5,880 & $6,545) to install heating and air conditioning in the Veterans’ Office and the Great Hall storage room.  Seelig is not sure if there is money already appropriated that could be used for this as he feels Materna should not drain down his accounts.  Millias and Andrews suggested putting it on the Special Town Meeting.  
Resident’s Comment of Bud’s Goods 

The Board has received a letter from Katherine Hilliard of River Street opposing the project.  Her objection was not associated with whether the parcel was zoned to allow for the project..  
Pope’s Tavern Roof Project

Additional notes and drawings have been submitted by the architect as well as a thumb drive.  Copies of the notes have been given to the BOS, Piccirilli, Materna and Fire Chief Viveiros.  The drawings are on the table in the Selectmen’s meeting room.  It would be good to have the project reviewed again and determine whether all the necessary documents are ready.  The next step would be to have Vertex create the bid documents and then decide what date to go out to bid. Millias said he has looked at them and has a few questions about the insultation, which he will talk with Materna about.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
